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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Senior Citizens’ Centre, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Twelfth day of January 2009.

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr A Boom
	Cllr Miss V Ash *** (Acting Chairman)

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr R E Coombs

	Cllr P J Fleming
	Cllr P J Corke

	Cllr Mrs J F McNally
	Cllr P Halse ***

	Cllr J B Taylor
	Cllr Ms S R Holloway

	Cllr M J Teare
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard

	Cllr V C Whitlock
	


*** = Also District Councillor

The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Cllr Halse and included a period of silence in memory of Mr Reg Thomas, former Councillor and Mayor.


353.    To accept apologies for absence

Cllr Farnham (S), Cllr Gaughan (S), Cllr McGuire (S)

354.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr Howard – A35 (correspondence)

355.
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 

8 December 2008.

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record.

356.  
To receive an update from Ms Ishbel Ramsay regarding the new East Devon District Council Nature Reserve in Honiton

Ms Ramsay outlined progress with the new nature reserve being developed at Honiton Bottom Road. Included in the plans is an environmental play trail specifically designed for children with disabilities and using natural materials. The District Council has received £204,000 from the Big Lottery for play in East Devon and Honiton is one of three projects benefiting from this funding. Consultation has taken place with young people and with local residents and the team is currently waiting to hear the result of a planning application to change the use of the land from agricultural to recreational. 

The Honiton project has been allocated £19,000 from the Lottery funding and this has to include all infrastructure developments. Ms Ramsay asked the Council to consider prioritising this project for S106 funding (available from the District through developers of recent projects in the town) by agreeing the match funding of the Lottery monies. 

Following discussion Cllr Whitlock proposed that this be discussed further at the Policy meeting in February so that other local projects could be considered at the same time. This was seconded by Cllr Coombs and WAS RESOLVED.
357.
Reports from County and District Councillors. 

Cllr Boote reported that the Boundary Committee decision should be known within the next month or so and he urged all interested parties to write with their views direct to the Secretary of State. Cllr Ash commented that, in the light of the recent Judicial Review, it was likely that the process may be protracted.

Cllr Halse reported that East Devon District Council has recently been looking at a full budget and service review but that the uncertainties around the future of the District Council were making this difficult. He confirmed that the development work started to the west of the District would continue whatever the outcome.

It was noted that the Judicial Review had produced no clear decision and, in answer to a question by Cllr Whitlock, Cllr Halse reported that £50,000‑100,000 had been spent by the District on the process. In answer to a question by Cllr Boom, Cllr Halse reported that the District Council was currently waiting to hear from the Government whether further support would be available so that the Cranbrook development could be progressed.

Signed Chair
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358.  
Public question time 

None received.

359.  
To receive the Police Report

PC Atyeo submitted the  crime figures for the past month which showed a reduction against the same period last year. This had resulted in a 24% drop in crime overall in the last year. He further reported that the Christmas and New Year period had been very quiet. 

PC Atyeo reported that the new neighbourhood website was now available via the Devon and Cornwall Constabulary site and he recommended Councillors to look at it.

In answer to a question from Cllr Holloway, PC Atyeo confirmed that the PACT information is fed into the Local Strategic Partnership. 

Cllr Whitlock congratulated the police on the work they are doing and asked PC Atyeo to pass on the Council’s thanks. Cllr Halse added that he also welcomed the efforts of the police and felt they had a good leadership team providing excellent service.

360. Correspondence received

Devon County Council

1.
Letter from Transport Co‑ordination Service and copy letter to Senior Council re bus services

2.
Newsletter Issue 5 December 2008

East Devon District Council 

3.
The Knowledge Issue 31 12 December 2008

4.
The Knowledge Issue 32 19 December 2008

5.
Correspondence from Cllr Halse re query on parking enforcement officers

6.
Agenda and papers for Corporate Overview Committee 7 January

Others

7.
Correspondence from resident concerning Monkton Road/Kings Road junction

8.
Letter from Gronau with good wishes for Christmas

9.
Minutes of TIC AGM and new version of Articles of Association

10.
Invitation to East Devon Council for Voluntary Service AGM on 20 January

11.
Correspondence from Devon Primary Care Trust re deep cleaning programme with details of temporary closure of Honiton hospital

12.
LCR Journal January 2009

13.
Health Director magazine November 2008 

14.
Honiton Community College newsletter December 2008 

15.
DIS Issue 698 8 December 2008 

16.
DIS Issue 699 22 December 2008 

17.
Local Councils Update December 2008 

Late correspondence  

Devon County Council

a.
Unitary Update

b.
Devon in Touch January 2009

East Devon District Council

c.
The Knowledge 9 January including article on Thelma Hulbert gallery

d.
Draft Corporate Property Asset Management Plan 2009‑2012

e.
Notification of street collections in 2009

f.
Agenda and papers Executive Board 14 January including paper on proposed change of use re new nature reserve

Other

g.
Clerks and Council Direct January 2009

h.
The Clerk January 2009

i.
DAPC newsletter January/February 2009

j.
Correspondence from Connect Roads – Upate on project road performance A30/A35

k.
Notification of police authority liaison meetings in East Devon

l.
Copy correspondence from a resident to the Highways Agency re proposals for Kings Road/Monkton Road junction

m.
Notification from the Planning Inspectorate re Tesco Stores Ltd Appeal

n.
Correspondence from Ottery St Mary Town Council supporting the campaign to improve bus services

All the above correspondence was noted.

Signed Chair
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361.
Acting Chairman’s Announcements

Cllr Ash reported that she had been present at various Christmas functions on behalf of the Council. She recognised what a hard time this must have been for the Mayoress and thanked her on behalf of the Council that she had often also been able to attend.

Cllr Ash welcomed the recent news that the Appeal by Tesco had been dismissed by the Inspector. She thanked everyone on the Council for the way they had conducted themselves during the application, addressing planning issues that had led to this result. She also thanked all the residents and traders in the town for the large amount of work they had done during this time, as well as the Officers at East Devon District Council. She gave special thanks to Cllr Coombs for leading the Town Council’s contributions at the Inquiry. She hoped that there would now be an opportunity to move on and have positive dialogue with Tesco.

Cllr Ash welcomed the news that Iceland would be returning to the town at the site formerly held by Woolworths. She was however disappointed by the news that Marks & Spencer would be closing. Cllr Whitlock felt that the Town Council needed to take some action regarding Marks & Spencer, noting that East Devon District Council has asked for talks with the company.

Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Town Council be asked to be involved in any discussion with Marks & Spencer and that the Council support the petition being drawn up by local people. This was seconded by Cllr Boom and WAS RESOLVED.
362.
To approve a list of cheques issued in November 2008, at page 122, for £5390.04

The Clerk had circulated the list of cheques. Cllr Holloway proposed that these be approved. This was seconded by Cllr Howard and WAS RESOLVED.

363.
To receive, consider and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Policy Committee held on 15 December 2008

The minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed by the Chair of Policy as a true record following an alteration to the designation of Cllr Holloway.

364.
To confirm the Precept for 2009/2010 at £116,000

The Precept had been fully discussed by the Policy committee and recommended for approval. Cllr Holloway proposed that the Precept be confirmed. This was seconded by Cllr Whitlock and WAS RESOLVED. Cllr Fleming asked for his vote against the confirmation of the Precept to be recorded.
365.
To discuss a proposal from East Devon District Council re increase in taxi ranks in Honiton

Members had received copies of correspondence from East Devon District Council containing proposals for additional taxi ranks. Cllr Whitlock reported that he had been approached by many shopkeepers expressing their concerns about these proposals. He felt that the proposals were most inappropriate. 

Cllr Ash expressed her disappointment that no dialogue had taken place between the Officers concerned and either the District Councillors or the Town Council. Cllr Halse expressed his concern that the traffic plan for Honiton is still delayed due to lack of funding at Devon County Council.

Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Council write to East Devon District Council rejecting them and asking for consultation to continue, including discussion at the forthcoming Town Management Advisory Committee. This was seconded by Cllr Howard and WAS RESOLVED.

366.
To discuss progress on transfer of assets from East Devon District Council 
a)
Flower Beds

The Clerk had circulated correspondence from East Devon District Council concerning the flower beds. It was noted that most of the Honiton flower beds are owned by Devon County Council and only maintained by East Devon District Council and were therefore not available for transfer. Cllr Teare suggested that Devon County Council should be approached regarding the remaining beds with a view to transferring them to the Town Council together with appropriate funding for their maintenance. Cllr McNally felt that the Town Council should not proceed unless all the flower beds were available.

Cllr Ash asked the Clerk to investigate further the situation regarding the flower beds and their upkeep and to report back to the next Council meeting.

Signed Chair
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b)
Bus Shelters

The Clerk reported that she had informed East Devon District Council of the location of the relevant bus shelters and was awaiting the transfer paperwork. In response to a question from Cllr Fleming, she confirmed that the shelters were in good maintenance order but were not regularly cleaned, leading to complaints from residents. She was negotiating a contract with the Council’s contractor to clean all the shelters regularly.

c)
Street Market

Cllr Casson reported that the Town Council had taken on responsibility for the street market with effect from 1 January 2009 although the relevant paperwork had not yet been received from East Devon District Council. She reported that the transition had been very smooth and, despite initial concerns, the market traders appeared happy with progress. The first advisory group meeting under the Town Council’s management would take place the following day. 

Councillors had received a copy of the Rules for the Conduct and Management of the Market and Cllr Casson outlined that these were exactly as previously approved by East Devon District Council with the exception of the constitution of the Advisory Group, which had been amended to take account of the Town Council’s new role. Cllr Taylor questioned whether reference should be made to Thursday markets, as allowed under the Charter, and it was agreed that this should be added. Cllr McNally asked whether the Rules would be reviewed and it was agreed that this would happen on a regular basis (along with the Council’s other policies) by the Policy committee. Cllr Casson proposed that the Rules be adopted, subject to the amendment regarding Thursday markets. This was seconded by Cllr Whitlock and WAS RESOLVED.
Cllr Casson advised that the Council needed to resolve to appoint any new staff and she therefore proposed that, in view of the transfer of Honiton Street Market to Honiton Town Council, Mr Terry Farebrother be employed on a rolling one year contract from 1 January 2009 for 6 hours a week at at NJC salary point 12 and that a Market Manager be appointed for 10 hours per week at NJC salary point 10. This was seconded by Cllr Teare and WAS RESOLVED.

367.  
To note dates of meetings for 2009/10
The Clerk had circulated proposed dates of meetings and advised that the meeting for April 2009 had been changed due to Easter Monday. The dates were noted and the Clerk confirmed that she would publicise these to all interested parties.
368.  To receive reports from the Council’s working groups

a) Glen Regeneration

Cllr Boom reported that there would be a tree planting ceremony on 17 January when a Copper Beech would be planted in memory of Cllr Tratt. Mrs Jean Tratt and other members of the family would be attending and he asked Councillors to join the ceremony at 11.15. A further tree, sponsored by Nuheat, would also be planted together with a range of trees funded by the Lottery. Cllr Ash directed the Clerk to write to Nuheat to thank them for their continuing support.

Cllr Boom also reported that the Breathing Spaces programme paperwork had been completed and sent off. The Council had now been invited to apply for a new grant of £1‑5,000 to celebrate the success of the project. He would like to make this a celebration for young people. He proposed that the Council apply for this additional funding. This was seconded by Cllr Holloway and WAS RESOLVED.

Cllr Boom advised that there was substantial erosion of the embankment at the Glen following the recent bad weather and that this would need to be repaired quickly as it could also lead to possible danger to the footpath. 

Cllr Howard left the meeting

b) Local Development Framework

Cllr Teare reported that a working group had met to look at the Issues & Options Framework and had drafted responses to the questionnaire. These would be brought to the Town Council meeting in February for review and for the addition of any general comments. Cllr Teare advised that there would be an exhibition in the Town Council offices on Friday 16 January to enable members of the public to look at the LDF. Cllr Whitlock expressed his concern at the short notice given once again by the District Council. Cllr Teare proposed that in addition to the exhibition on Friday, the Town Council should request a second exhibition date for the town and should also have the relevant papers available for public consultation. This was seconded by Cllr Coombs and WAS RESOLVED.
Signed Chair
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c) Street Cleanliness

Cllr Taylor reported that he had reports of complaints for two areas of the town. He would advise the office and ask them to follow this up.

369.  To receive reports from Members with Special Responsibilities

Roundball Wood

Cllr Coombs reported that, following a great deal of work by the wardens and the Clerk, a grant of £9,500 had been awarded from the AONB Sustainable Development Fund. This would be used for 3 interpretation boards and one general leaflet. It was also likely that the remainder of the funding (for educational development) would be granted in the following year. 

Cllr Coombs further reported that the path between the permissive path and Woodhill View was causing problems and was potentially dangerous. It had now been established that this path was part of the housing estate and the problem has been reported to the relevant parties.

Tesco Appeal

Cllr Coombs stated that, regardless of the outcome, the Council needed to have a discussion on the process involved in the Tesco Appeal, especially as several points quoted in the decision had been brought up solely by the Town Council and residents and not by the District Council. Cllr Ash advised that this would be an item on the next planning committee agenda.

P3

Cllr Coombs advised that the priority for this year’s work was Hutgate Lane where there was severe deterioration. There was a need to involve Mr Tucker from Devon County Council but it was proving very difficult to contact him. It was agreed to bring this matter to the Town Management Advisory Committee and also to advise the Honiton County Councillors. Cllr Halse asked to be copied into correspondence.

CCTv

Cllr McNally advised that she was at the early stages of her involvement with CCTv.

Parish Lengthsman 

Cllr McNally expressed her concern about the lack of feedback about the work of the Lengthsman. She queried whether there was a continuing need for a liaison officer. Cllr Coombs felt that there had been serious problems with maintenance in recent years, especially as a result of the recent bad weather. It was agreed to advise County Councillors of this problem.

370.  The Acting Chairman closed the meeting at 8.58pm

Signed Chair
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